HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 26, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Via Zoom the Pledge of Allegiance was led by Senior Patrol Leader Adam Cushman of Troop 39 followed by a moment of silence in memory of Cory Russell.  
AGENDA

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, January 26, 2021. 

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – November 9, 2020

Regular Session – November 10, 2020

Regular Session – November 16, 2020

Regular Session – November 19, 2020

Regular Session – November 23, 2020

Regular Session – December 3, 2020

Regular Session – December 8, 2020

Regular Session – December 10, 2020

Regular Session – December 17, 2020

Regular Session – December 22, 2020

Regular session – January 7, 2021

Executive Session – December 8, 2020

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants and commitment with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #1687, #1688, #1691 & #1700 in payroll warrant #69:
	Payroll Warrant
	#69
	$ 373,342.58

	Vendor Warrant
	#70
	$   59,739.12

	Withholding Warrant
	#71
	$ 136,752.24

	Ambulance Commitment

From 1/11/21 – 1/17/21
	for
	$   55,558.61


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to affirm payment of #1687, #1688, #1691 & #1700 in payroll warrant #69:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes
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APPROVED WARRANT

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:
	Vendor Warrant
	#72
	$ 1,364,937.85


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


	K.P. Law, P.C. (legal/November & December) …......................
	$ 4,460.04


Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Chubb and Son (special risk accident insurance) ………………
W.B. Mason (ink cartridges & file cabinet) .…………………...
MIIA Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (workers’ comp. policy).
	$ 3,489.00
$    270.47
$ 2,100.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

COVID
Other than continued cases, no “local” news.  The State did lift some of the restrictions.  Tomorrow, residents 75 years and older can start registering for the vaccine.  Unfortunately, the Town does not have the necessary “deep freeze” for the Pfizer vaccine and the number of people eligible in order to qualify (Pfizer vaccines come in “packs” of 975).  The Town’s own clinic will need to wait until it can receive the Moderna vaccine.  CoA director, Susan Lawless, and her staff are working hard to get the word out to eligible residents and Halifax and working with them to navigate the process.  Fire Chief is working with Our Lady of the Lake for a venue here in Halifax.  It will be a slow roll-out as there are restrictions on the number of doses available.  Registration can occur on-line and the CoA will help seniors who need assistance with the registration process.  

Green Earth Cannabis
Working on the HCA.
Records Retention and E-Permitting
For funding, unless the Town appropriates the money itself, Seelig hopes to get funding from the State.  The IT Bond bill did include money specifically for Halifax for these purposes, but it has yet to make it in the actual capital improvement budget submitted by the Governor.
Estimated for Building Department record digitization is $40K to $50K.  More for other departments.  IT is waiting for contractor to provide details.  Software for organizing all digital records – looking at this year’s ATM – said software to also be for e-filing/e-permitting -n $25K for first year including implementation and training – there will be annual costs unknown starting year 2.  The cost does not include portal for public access, but this is being discussed.
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Large format printer/scanner would be an additional cost - $8K.  Annual maintenance cost will be $720 plus supplies.    

Cesar provided the Board with a copy of some of this information and he can set up meeting with vendor if the Board (or anyone else) would like.

Talent Bank Form - Pamela Engstrom
Ms. Engstrom expressed interest on serving on numerous boards & committees.  Her talent bank form has been forwarded to them.   
South Shore Museum Thank-You
South Shore Museum sent a thank you to the Board for approving the “drive-in” theatre on the Wal-Mart property in October.
Monponsett Pond Projects for 2021
Halifax has $64,905.24 in the “Monponsett Pond Management” account (algae remediation, invasive weeds, improvement of water quality) and $112,975.41 from previous grants for lake management or more than $175,000.  Unfortunately, that is not enough to do the following: 
1. revise Natural Heritage Habitat Management Plan - $1,500

2. notice of intent for Weed Control - $6,000

3. plant Survey (invasive weeds) – West Monponsett - $2,500 (East done)

4. water quality and algae monitoring – May through October - $4,000

5. mussel monitoring (part of the alum work) - $12,000

6. application of 8g/m2 aluminum sulfide in West Monponsett Pond - $100,000

7. application of 8g/m2 aluminum sulfide in East Monponsett Pond - $70,000

8. invasive weed control – East Monponsett Pond - $90,000

Of the eight projects, there would be enough money now for items #1 through #5 plus #8 (long delayed) to be done between now and May 10th .  Of the major items, #6, #7 and #8, the one that should be done earliest is #8; the aluminum sulfide applications can occur later in the spring.

That would mean that $116,000 would be spent and $170,000 would be needed for #6 and #7.  There would be about $59,000 left so to complete #6 and #7 would require an appropriation of $111,000 at the Special Town Meeting on May 10th (Special so that the money would be available between May 10th and June 30th).  Seelig recommends appropriating more money, perhaps up to $50K so that money would be available for planning for 2022 and subsequent years.

Andrews asked if there was an update on Brocton supporting this and Seelig said he has nothing from them and that they are doing their own thing.  He does not expect them to do any type of management.  Andrews then asked if there was Plymouth County money and Seelig said he can look into it.  Millias added that this has been an ongoing problem but if we can do something  anything helps.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Andrews recused himself from this discussion and sat in the audience.  
Anthony Curtin - Curtin’s Oil - Public Hearing - Aboveground Fuel Storage - 640 Ply. St.
Millias clarified that Mr. Curtin is looking for some indication from the BOS that they would be inclined to support granting of the permit for the fuel storage facility that is if  he is able to obtain a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals and a site plan from the Planning Board.  Mr. Curtin agreed with what Millias said.
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Seelig added the other portion is also getting the necessary okays from the Fire Chief and the State Fire Marshal.
Millias added that the office received two letters in support of this and asked if anybody in the  audience or via Zoom has any questions or concerns.
Richard Greeley – 187 Holmes Street 
Mr. Greeley asked what positive or negative results would weigh in if any decision was going to be made tonight by the Board?
Millias believes what they are looking to do tonight is give Mr. Curtin an indication that the Board would be supportive, assuming that all the other requirements have been met. 

Seelig explained that because under the general statutes the Board of Selectmen are actually the issuing authority and they issue a separate license.  So, it is not up to the Board to make recommendations, that goes through the ZBA (special permit), the Planning Board (site plan approval) and the Fire Chief and State Fire Marshal (fire code).  
Greeley asked what the Board would consider when approving or disapproving the license and Millias said that if ZBA grants the special permit and a site plan is approved by the Planning Board and the Fire Department & Fire Marshal sign off the Board still will listen to any opposition to this particular request.  Again, he said two letters of support were received from abutters/residents (lived within the three hundred feet) – those are the things the Board will take into consideration.
Garron would rather wait and see whether the other Boards have authority over this because whether or not the Board supports it is moot if he doesn’t get the ZBA or the Zoning Board of Appeals to give him the permit.  
Millias added that if he meets the requirements, and he has not seen any opposition.  He further said in his opinion, the abutters would be the most immediately impacted and he has not seen any outcry from them.  
Greeley asked from here does it go to the Zoning Board of appeals and Millias either there or the Planning Board, depending on how Mr. Curtin wants to proceed.

Greeley then asked if there would be a recommendation, approval or disapproval issued from this Board going forward?  Millias did not see them taking any action at this point – this is a hearing, and they are just listening to arguments one way or the other.  He does not plan on calling for a vote of approval.
Greeley said that he is speaking on behalf of his father (in Florida) so with respect to the history him and of Mr. Curtin have very similar enterprises he wanted to point out that his father started his business in a residential area and the town, and the residence compelled him to purchase land in a commercial area to run that business, which he did.  The business then grew, and his father wanted to have a storage facility.  The town residents citing noise from the pump, environmental impact, things of that nature, that in order to have that facility they compelled him to purchase land in an industrial area.  There were considerable hoops that he had to jump through, and he just wanted to know if the Board recognizes that one guy had to go down one path and a very similar business that is doing a similar thing goes down a different path. 
Millias said with all due respect – only because he knows a little bit about the history – the fuel storage facility Greeley is referring to went in after the rental units were constructed.  Greeley said that he recalls part of the reason that the storage facilities went up before the fuel storage tanks was because it was just such an arduous process for his father to get everything going, they said all right everything has to be done this way in an industrial area.  He did not know if that is happening here or not – he wants to make sure it is.  
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Millias thought that he was comparing two different scenarios and said that the first question is whether the zoning is appropriate, and that would be a decision the Zoning Enforcement Officer would make, and he believes he has made that decision that it is allowed by special permit in the business district, and he is in the business district not in a residential district, so if that hurdle has been crossed, the next step is the special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Sitting on the Board of Selectmen and speaking for himself Millias said if there was no particular groundswell of opposition and Mr. Curtin met all the conditions of the Zoning Board of Appeals and a successful application to the Planning Board for a site plan approval, he would have difficulty not approving a permit for this storage facility.  He thinks Mr. Curtin’s looking for some indication of where the Board would stand on this.  
Garron said he remembers that the difference between this and what happened was that his father was in a residential area and the trucks would run for certain hours to warm up and it was causing a noise factor.  

Greeley said initially yes, he was in an residential area and there is no denying that, but the point is when he got to the commercial area, where he built his house and the office he wanted to expand/grow the business and a storage facility is what he wanted to do and he was told you are going to have to do that in an industrial area because of a, b ,c and d.  
Millias said this different locations and different concerns and said that there were wetlands issues in the site that he thinks Greeley is alluding to which is where the business is operating from now, and it is allowed in the industrial zone without the special permit, so he did not believe it required a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  His recollection was because it was in the industrial, storage was allowed, so that was one less hurdle that had to be met.  Mr. Curtin’s burden is because he is in the business district it requires a special permit from the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Millias understands Greeley’s concern, whether there has been equity in this transaction but without specifics in front of them he can only rely on his recollection, having some involvement in that at the time, and he does not recall a special permit being made necessary and believes it was just the Fire Department approvals and it was as of right in the industrial zone.  In any event Mr. Curtin’s hurdle is to satisfy the requirements of the Zoning Board of Appeals and the Planning Board.  This meeting with Mr. Curtin is a public hearing and there has not been groundswell of opposition, which could change at the Zoning Board of Appeals when all the abutters are officially notified by certified mail, you know, but all things being equal he did not see an issue at this point. 

Garron said that if he does not meet all the requirements, that the Board will consider deeply whether or not to issue a special license for him.  He has a lot of hurdles in front of him that he needs to address just like Greely’s father had to do. 
Abutter Gordon R. Andrews asked if there was a plan in front of them and if so is that available to put up on the screen and Seelig said he could not because it is a regular two-by-three size.
He then asked if this was the only hearing with the BOS and Seelig said that was up to the Board.  Seelig did not know if they are formally making a decision tonight or if they are going to table this until a future date once the other Boards and committees have met. 

Millias said that was the Chair’s intent.  
Seelig stated that the Board would bring it off the table and then after ZBA and the Planning Board  made a decision and the Fire Chief & Fire Marshal have gone through their steps it would come back to the BOS for a formal decision.
Gordon R. Andrews asked at that point will it be removed from discussion and Seelig said the hearing continues, yes.  
Gordon R. Andrews said because he cannot see the plans he rather do his discussion at that point. 
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Seelig said what the Board has in front of them is a very simplified, one-page plan but when it comes back to the BOS, they will have a full set of technical specifications – the same ones the Fire Chief, the ZBA and the Planning Board will be reviewing.
Gordon R. Andrews hope is that he would be able to have a discussion and Millias said if he is an abutter, he will get notified by the Zoning Board of Appeals.
Seelig clarified that Gordon R. Andrews wants to speak to the Board when the Board takes this up again.  Millias understood that and added that he will have plenty of opportunities to do so.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to table this discussion until such time as the other committees have had the opportunity to weigh in on it:

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
MBTA Service Cuts
Weekday service will end at 9 p.m. and there will be no weekend service on the Kingston/Plymouth line.
Fieldstone Farms Horse Shows
The revised consent agreement has been filed in Superior Court by Scott Clawson’s attorney.
311/313 Plymouth Street Site Plans
Site plan review at the above address, for a large, personal garage, continues with the Planning Board.  The BOS was given updated plans.  The applicant will be applying for a special permit and necessary variances.  Seelig provided advice to the Planning Board, based on remarks made by its members, that they seek advice from Town Counsel during the site plan review process.  It is not Seelig’s intention to influence the any of the members as he rather spend money on land use counsel now and ensure that the decision made by the Planning Board is based on the facts at hand, the Town’s by-laws and the State’s statutes, and the case law concerning site plan review.  There are two members elected to the Planning Board during the past year who have little experience with site plan review and others while serving for long periods of time, may not have dealt with a large number of site plan reviews and may not know about the limitations placed on the Planning Board in connection with site plan review.  The alternative is an ill-written and ill-made decision, one that would be difficult to defend, and one that would, if appealed, result in legal expenses that the Town could have avoided.
Finance Committee Vacancies
William McAvoy has submitted his letter of resignation effective immediately and Melinda Tarsi has submitted one effective February 15th.  Slots for those two vacancies need to be filled as well as a Selectmen’s representative or designee and one citizen-at-large on the Capital Planning Committee.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS
Paula Hatch – Discussion to Fill Vacancy on SL School Committee 

Andrews recused himself as Selectman. 
Hatch explained that a long-standing member of our Silver Lake Regional School Committee resigned and as one could imagine, all of the school committees in the three towns particularly Silver Lake have really had an overwhelming year, and the members have really been pushed to do more than ever and have ventured into some unchartered territory.  She further said because there are new members from Plympton and Kingston and additional people resigning it is really important to have a full committee committed to working, putting their heart into it and having a lot of energy.  She is looking forward to Halifax determining another person that can come join them on the Silver Lake School Committee. 
Millias  stated that it been a brutal year for everybody and the school committee’s right on the top of that so his guess it that they need to reach out and see if they can find some willing volunteers.  

Seelig added that they should also contact the people who had originally applied for the Halifax Elementary School Committee position.  Millias agreed with Seelig.  
Andrews asked if they could open the window of accepting talent bank forms for two weeks and then if we could schedule interviews after that point in time.
Millias said absolutely, let’s see what kind of response we get and then we take it from there.  

Hatch was happy with that suggestion and thanked the Board.
Courtney Beckwith - Complete Streets Presentation

Due to wearing masks there was difficulty in hearing the presentation therefore attached is the presentation by Ms. Beckwith and hereto made an official part of these minutes.
The following were some questions that were asked after the presentation:

Beckwith stated that the engineering work will need to be done before having the $400,000 allocated to the town and suggested that the town may want to focus on the projects that are less money for engineering plans.  
Garron asked how long the funding was good for and she was not sure but said there is funding for this fiscal year as long as Halifax submits projects by April 1, 2021.
Seelig asked if there were other pots of funding for engineering and she said the town will have to rely on town funds for that.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:47 to discuss contract negotiations for the Mixed Unit:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
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Millias announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:01 p.m.: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:01 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Clerk
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – January 26, 2021
1/14/20 email from G. Andrews to C. Seelig - electronic records discussion on BOS agenda 

Digitization project outline from C. Calouro

11/10/20 thank you letter from SS Children’s Museum - Hocus Pocus Drive In movie night
1/26/21 email from  Dominic Meringolo (Solitude) - 2021 Monponsett Pond projects

1/20/21 email from Terrie Chan (MBTA) – changes  to the  Kingston/ Plymouth commuter rail
   service 

1/20/21 from Taylor Law Office - Fieldstone Farm – modification of Consent Agreement

1/20/21 site plans for 311-313 Plymouth Street from the Planning Board 

1/22/21 memo to Planning Board from C. Seelig - site plan review & limits on decision making
   authority.
